DATE:
4/27/12
TO:

Oregon Library Association Members
FROM:
Resource Sharing Committee

RE:

Draft Proposal for a Statewide Collaborative Borrowing Program

Charge from the OLA Board to the Resource Sharing Committee (RSC):  
Investigate options for statewide collaborative borrowing and make recommendations to the OLA Board regarding moving forward with such a program.

· Deliver recommendation to OLA Board at the Feb 3, 2012 meeting

· Host a program at the OLA Conference in April in Bend to discuss the proposal with the library community.

The following members volunteered and were assigned to the RSC:

· Eva Calcagno, Washington County Cooperative Library Services

· Ed Gallagher, Albany Public Library

· John Hunter, Woodburn Public Library

· Buzzy Nielsen, Hood River County Library District

· Robin Shapiro, Portland Community College

· Stephen Skidmore, Siuslaw Public Library

· Steven Sowell, Oregon State University
· Jane Tucker, Astoria Public Library

· Dan White, Scappoose Public Library

Collaborative Borrowing Program Proposal:

LIBRARY ACCESS FOR THE WAY OREGONIANS LIVE

Oregon libraries already have numerous cooperative programs in place to extend service across boundaries, and to provide resources outside traditional library buildings, such as Library2Go and Answerland.  These programs have a shared goal of meeting Oregonians where they are. This Collaborative Borrowing Program proposal would build on this by providing access to materials as well.
The goal of this program is to recognize that library service ought to mirror the way Oregonians live, work, shop, and play, and to reduce geo-political barriers to library service.  In Oregon, there are already several well-established programs that demonstrate that collaborative borrowing works and is valued by library patrons.  Examples include: 

· MIX (Metropolitan Interlibrary eXchange) – the libraries of Clackamas, Hood River, Multnomah and Washington counties in Oregon, and the Fort Vancouver Regional Library System in SW Washington,
· The ORBIS Cascade Alliance – 37 universities, colleges and community colleges in Oregon, Washington and Idaho,

· SAGE – 67 member libraries in 12 counties in eastern Oregon.
The underlying premise of this proposed program is that card-holders of tax-supported libraries in Oregon ought to be able to use other tax-supported libraries.  The program would allow Oregonians who support libraries through their taxes or tuition to have access to other libraries.  It is meant to be an even exchange; a library extends service to users of another library, and vice versa. It is not meant to provide universal service to unserved areas of the state or to resolve all of the library service issues in Oregon.  
Why should a library participate?  What are the benefits of this program?

· Opens doors to materials, information and resources for your patrons, 

· Expands access to the state’s library resources, 

· Increases use of your library materials and resources, 

· Libraries give a little and their patrons get a lot back in return,  

· Improves goodwill between neighboring jurisdictions creating cooperative relationships that will foster additional cooperative opportunities in the future.
Summary of Collaborative Borrowing Program proposal: 

· The Program would be a voluntary, opt-in, “join if you wish” program and a library’s participation would be free. A library’s choice to participate would determine whether or not its service population could participate.

· The Program would be open to all types of tax-supported public and school libraries, and both public and private academic libraries. 

· Borrowing would be free of charge to the patron and activity would be patron initiated: patron goes to the participating library and registers for a card; patron complies with that library’s policies for identification, checkout periods, limits, etc.; patron checks out materials; patron returns the materials to the owning library; and patron is responsible for costs of any overdues or lost materials.  There would be no library-to-library intervention required. 

· The participating library would be allowed to set its own limits on use by program participants that could be different than local patrons’ limits.  For example, local patrons might be able to check out 50 items at a time, but Program participants could checkout 10 items at a time. 
· The Program would include access to materials: checking out materials, placing holds on materials, etc.  Whether other services would be extended (for example, providing Inter-Library Loans from outside the area or access to online resources) would be up to the participating library to determine.  
· In order to participate, patrons would be required to have a home library card first before going to another participating library to register.  This eliminates the need for the second library to verify residence within a served area. It also increases the importance of the local library to its residents – it becomes the gateway to expansive resources.  

· The Committee recommends that out-of-area patrons (from unserved areas) who buy library cards at a participating library be allowed to then use other libraries in the Program.  This eliminates a potential hassle for libraries in trying to differentiate between categories of patrons. 

· The Committee recommends a three year trial beginning January 1, 2013. This would allow participating libraries the chance to collect longitudinal data to prove the value of the program.  A longer trial period will also allow libraries to join at a later date if it took some time to get permission from local jurisdictions to participate.

· Patrons would be identified as participants in borrowing records using a common, agreed-upon patron code or type, for example “Oregon Card.”  This will facilitate statistical analysis, as well as allow local libraries to set their own use parameters for participation.
· The Committee recommends there be a website that lists participating libraries and the basic rules of the program for both library participants and the public.  There would be a need for a contact for new libraries coming on board -- a face, an email, and a phone number.  The Oregon State Library has agreed to support this function and the LibrariesofOregon.org website has been suggested as a possible site.
· The Committee recommends that there be an Executive Committee (the Resource Sharing Committee, or the OLA Board) to handle questions or issues that arise during the first few years.  

· The Committee recommends surveying participating libraries at the beginning, the middle and the end of the trial period to gather statistics and feedback on the general success of the program, and gather recommendations for the future.  We also suggest that libraries track questions/requests from residents about service and participation, and that participating patrons be surveyed at time of registration and time of card renewal.
· Participation in this Program could provide future opportunities for additional cooperative relationships among libraries.  The Committee recommends that after the initial trial period, more extensive/elaborate sharing opportunities be explored that could provide support for public libraries in more remote areas of the state.  These would also be opt-in and could require some buy-in from the local library if not covered by state funding.

Discussion topics – we want your feedback:
· Should program participation be limited to libraries that are tax or tuition supported? What about special libraries such as hospitals or museums? Or private school libraries?  Do any even want to participate? 

· What about imbalances in the level of library service between neighboring libraries?  This may be a concern for some public libraries.  Decisions on program participation need to weigh the pros and cons from all angles.  Lending levels will not be equal, but all participating libraries’ patrons will benefit.  

· How do we mitigate potential impact on a library’s database subscriptions?  Is there a way to differentiate electronic access, especially at libraries that have unique, expensive subscriptions so as not to jeopardize their agreements or increase their subscription costs? For example, Portland Community College issues different card numbers to students and community members to limit access to electronic resources.  We recommend that the decision of whether or how to differentiate be left to the participating library. 
· We cannot resolve the issue of Oregon’s “unserved” population with this program.  The intent is to improve access for library cardholders.   This Program is meant to be between “served” areas of the state.  We hope that the initiation of this program will not be seen as a disincentive to local unserved jurisdictions to pursue the establishment of library service.
· Unserved Oregonians who buy library cards at neighboring libraries could participate.  Non-resident card fees vary from library to library.  WCCLS charges $100 per card per year.  Scappoose Library charges $25 or $40 for a card.  Will thrifty people “shop” for the cheapest card in order to get access to the program? Should there be a common fee adopted? Or should libraries assess their fees prior to participation? 
· Some libraries have varying levels of service (different categories of patrons) as local circumstances dictate.  Do we care in terms of program participation?  For example, CCRLS has Basic patrons with limited service, fee-paying patrons with a higher level of access, and regular patrons with full service.  All live within the service area, pay different levels of taxes depending upon whether they are rural or city residents.  The Committee recommends that the local library decide whether program privileges are extended to its basic patrons or not.  
· It’s OK if libraries continue to charge small fees for patron registration and issuing cards.  For example, some academic libraries charge a small fee for issuing a card, perhaps $5, and they could continue to charge this and still participate in the program.
